
You don't often get email from duane.thomas@icpgroup.com. Learn why this is important

From: INFOCNTR (PHMSA)
To: Baker, Yul (PHMSA)
Cc: Hazmat Interps
Subject: FW: Letter of Interpretation Request
Date: Tuesday, September 2, 2025 13:16:29
Attachments: 49 CFR §180.209(e).docx

Hi Yul,

Please see the attached interpretation request.

Let us know if you need anything,

-Breanna

From: Duane Thomas <duane.thomas@icpgroup.com> 
Sent: Tuesday, September 2, 2025 10:24 AM
To: INFOCNTR (PHMSA) <INFOCNTR.INFOCNTR@dot.gov>
Subject: Letter of Interpretation Request

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the Department of Transportation (DOT). Do not click on links
or open attachments unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe.

ATTN Breanna:

Per our conversation, please see attached.

Thank you,

  Duane

ICP Logo Duane Thomas
Transportation Compliance & Safety Manager
Supply Chain

E: duane.thomas@icpgroup.com
O: 443-875-4818
C: 443-875-4818

IMPORTANT MESSAGE TO RECIPIENT: This email, along with any attached files, is intended only for the use of the
individual or individuals to which it is addressed. This email may contain information that is confidential, subject to
copyright or constitutes a trade secret. If you are not the intended recipient, you are hereby notified that any
dissemination, copying or distribution of this email or files associated with this email, is strictly prohibited. If you have
received this email in error, please notify the sender immediately by replying to the message and deleting it from your
computer. Messages sent to and from employees in our organization may be monitored.
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25-0121
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Sept. 2, 2025





RE:	Confirmation of regulatory requirements of DOT-4BW cylinders



Dear PHMSA,

ICP would like to confirm the regulatory requirements related to our DOT-4BW cylinder requalification process that were discussed with PHMSA’s Regulatory Specialist, Breana, on August 28, 2025, at 9:37 a.m. EST.

As confirmed during that discussion, for non-corrosive gases the applicable requirements under 49 CFR §180.209(e) are:

1. A cylinder manufactured to DOT specifications 4B, 4BA, 4BW, or 4E, when externally protected by a suitable corrosion-resistant coating and used exclusively for non-corrosive gas that is commercially free of corroding components, may be requalified by volumetric expansion testing every 12 years instead of every 5 years.

2. Alternatively, such cylinders may undergo a proof pressure test at a minimum of two times the marked service pressure. This test must then be repeated every 10 years after the expiration of the initial 12-year period.

Based on these confirmed regulations, ICP understands that cylinders with a manufacturer’s date less than 12 years old, or cylinders that have been requalified and registered with a Requalification Identification Number (RIN), are safe, fully operational, and compliant with DOT requirements. This confirmation from PHMSA reinforces our confidence that ICP’s re-qualification process aligns with federal standards and ensures the delivery of safe, reliable equipment to our customers.

Sincerely,

Duane Thomas
Transportation Compliance & Safety Manager
Supply Chain

E: duane.thomas@icpgroup.com
O: 443-875-4818
C: 443-875-4818
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